LOUISIANA STATE BOARD OF ELECTROLYSIS EXAMINERS

MEETING MINUTES (APPROVED on 12/15/14)

DATE AND TIME: June 9, 2014, 8:00 AM

LOCATION:  Louisiana Municipal Association Building, 700 North 10th Street, Baton Rouge, LA 70802

The meeting was called to order by Tonya Freeman at 8:03 AM 

Roll Call: 

Tonya Freeman, Chair 

Julie Bennett, Treasurer 

Nicole Rogers, Physician to the board 

Public Input: None

Reading of the Minutes: This was done by Tonya Freeman for the meeting on February 24th, 2014.  The minutes had been transcribed by Dr. Rogers and emailed to Tonya Freeman before the meeting.  Julie Bennett made a motion to accept the minutes as they were and Nicole Rogers seconded the motion. All board members voted to accept the minutes as they were. 

Treasurer’s Report: 

Julie Bennett reported that the ending balance as of 5/31/14 was  $19,193.69. Tonya Freeman explained that this came from the actual bank statement which was obtained directly.  She explained that they are still making updates to the Quicken account to reconcile these values.  Tonya Freeman explained that there are three checks written each month, for rent ($250), telephone/fax ($107, can vary), and internet ($50). They were able to delete some of the duplicate entries (such as rent) which appeared in last meeting’s treasurer’s report. The rent is presently still $250 but will go up July 1st by $50.  Tonya Freeman explained that long-distance charges are presumably bundled into the telephone bill and that the fee only varies by a few cents each month. Tonya Freeman explained that some deposits still need to be added, which she will do this week (Julie Bennett said she would help assist with this). 

Nicole Rogers made a motion to accept the treasurer’s report, which Tonya Freeman seconded and all voted to accept it as is. 

Report from Board Members: 

Nicole Rogers said she has not yet heard anything from the LSBME regarding the unconfirmed report by an electrologist that Deborah Walker was teaching laser hair removal. 

Tonya Freeman stated that there are still a lot of people who have not submitted their CEU’s.  Quite a few electrologists sent letters saying they would not renew their licenses, including one person who is an instructor. There are many who have not renewed in 2-3 years. Tonya Freeman stated that she believes we need to start doing inspections to be sure that said people are not practicing without a license. 

Tonya Freeman reminded Dr. Rogers about an email she had forwarded her stating that we need to change the DHH logo on the LSBEE website. Dr. Rogers did not recall receiving it but said it would be easy to change. 

Tonya Freeman stated that we should send a letter to all electrologists with the new wording for CEU’s that was adopted at the February 24th 2014 meeting. 

Tonya Freeman reported that she has not yet received a contract for a new attorney. She had spoken with Ms. Freel who indicated that she might be our attorney again. 

Tonya Freeman spoke with the administrative assistant Sandy who has had a conflict in terms of meeting Tonya Freeman at the board, but who emailed Tonya form letters which can be printed and signed and sent into the state. Sandy also offered to walk Tonya Freeman through the forms over the phone but did not think the board needed to pay her to do that. Nicole Rogers asked if Tonya Freeman was comfortable with that, and she said that she was.  The budget is about to be due, and the board will receive a packet in the mail. Nicole Rogers suggested pulling last year’s budget to help formulate this next year’s budget. 

Tonya Freeman stated that she was at the Board office all day on Sunday (the day before the meeting) and thinks a new file cabinet is needed. There is a whole stack of files of people who need to be investigated to see whether they are practicing or not. Nicole Rogers asked whether each person has an individual file, and Tonya Freeman said yes. There was some discussion about how to buy it, and Dr. Rogers said she would investigate whether she could get a discount through her dermatology practice.  Dr. Rogers asked if we might clean out some old files to make room for new files, but Tonya Freeman stated that she was told that we had to keep all files, forever. The group decided to contact Ms. Freel to see if she could advise us about how long these files must be kept. 

Nicole Rogers asked what was being done about the people who had not renewed their licenses yet. Tonya Freeman explained that letters have been sent to these people, but that the next step was to do inspections and see if they are working.  Tonya stated that we would post a Cease and Desist form but that we probably do not have the authority to lock them down. The group agreed we need to find out from legal counsel what the next step would be (contact the police etc?)

Nicole Rogers asked how many of the people who did not receive routine renewal notices have not renewed, but Tonya Freeman explained with most of them we are just waiting on CEUs from them. Tonya Freeman stated that there are 2 electrologists whom she believes are working without a license, one in Baton Rouge, one in Denham Springs, and possible a third near Grande Isle (4 hours away).  

Dr. Rogers expressed a willingness to do site visits but asked for a few weeks notice. She suggested prioritizing this to protect the safety of the public. Tonya Freeman explained that one does not need a shop license in order to practice, as do barbers and hair dressers. Dr. Rogers asked if we should try for a Monday, and Tonya Freeman stated that she would try to investigate this first to be sure said persons are working on Mondays. Julie Bennett also volunteered to be a ‘secret client’. In the meantime, Tonya Freeman stated that we need to first change the logo on the Cease and Desist notices with the new one sent. Dr. Rogers agreed to do this ASAP so that the forms could be printed.

New Business. 

Tonya Freeman stated that she got a late application from Ana Maria Devila who then began contacting the board aggressively a day later to get her license.  Tonya explained that her CEU’s were ok, and that she mailed a check for $150, but that she is chronically tardy in her application and would wait for the board meeting to officially renew her license. 

Dr. Rogers asked if we are going to send a letter this year, asking people to renew, and Julie Bennett and Tonya Freeman said yes this seems like a good idea. Tonya Freeman said we should have the letter in the mail no later than Nov. 1st.  The deadline to renew is Dec 1st but applicants have a grace until Dec. 31st before they are assessed a late fee.  Nicole Rogers expressed a wish that this could all be done by email but admitted there is more accuracy when traditional mailouts are done. Dr. Rogers asked if we could help Tonya Freeman to get them in the mail. She stated that historically the president and secretary would work together to do this.  There are labels that can be easily printed and posted to envelopes.  Dr. Rogers urged Tonya Freeman to let her and Julie help with the mailout process because this is presently such a small board. 

Tonya explained that she needs mileage forms from all the board members. The group agreed to do these at the board office immediately after the meeting. 

Dr. Rogers volunteered to contact the attorney and Tonya Freeman said this is in progress. Ms. Freel is back from maternity leave and is apparently working on this.  Tonya Freeman said she thinks we are waiting on the contract first.  There is a chance we may be assigned a different attorney.  Nicole Rogers expressed her hope that we would keep Ms. Freel because she seemed to have the best interest of the board at heart.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:40am. 

Next Meeting date: 

-September 8th, 2014 at 8:00 am to be held at the Louisiana Municipal Association Bldg

